KYOGLE & villages

Community Newsletter

JULY 2022



In this

MAYOR WELCOMES NEW CITIZENS - 2 - COMMUNITY GRANTS OPEN - 2, 4ROAD REPAIRS BEING TRIAGED - 3 - REGISTERING YOUR PET IS THE LAW SUPPORT FOR FLOOD VICITIMS - 5 -

WHAT'S NEW AT THE ROXY

NEW THREE BIN service starts mid 2023

From 1 July next year, ratepayers with a kerbside domestic waste collection service will be provided with a new three-bin service that provides separate bins for general waste, comingled recyclables and food and garden organics (FOGO).

Rural residents without a kerbside collection service will also be offered a small portable FOGO bin to enable them to collect FOGO waste for disposal at Council's waste facilities or to compost on their own property.

Moving to a three-bin service will provide residents with the chance to significantly reduce their impact on the environment by ensuring even more materials are recycled and diverted from landfill.

An audit of Council's kerbside bins in late 2021, found that 49% of waste placed in household bins was FOGO.

FOGO can be recycled into compost which contains nutrients and energy that are lost if this material is landfilled. Decomposition of FOGO also produces odours, leachate and greenhouse gases which can adversely affect the environment and public health.

Therefore, sending FOGO to landfill is not only a waste of a valuable resource but a waste of valuable landfill space.

The introduction of a FOGO service will also ensure that Council complies with a State Government mandate under the NSW Waste and Sustainable Materials Strategy 2041. The mandate requires Council to provide all households and selected businesses (eg supermarkets, hospitality businesses and other businesses that generate large amounts of food waste) with a FOGO collection service by 2030.

The new service will mean that Kyogle Council ratepayers will receive the same waste collection and

Continued Page 3



From July 1 next year, Council will provide a three-bin waste collection service with separate bins for general waste, comingled recyclables and food and garden organics (FOGO). Photo: Tim Jewett.



from the Mayor ...



As Mayor, I had the honour of conferring Australian Citizenship on five local residents at a ceremony held at the Council Chambers last month. It was a really joyous occasion, with family and friends of our newest Australian citizens celebrating with their loved ones. The five citizenship conferees came to Australia from all around the world—Italy, Romania, the United States, the United Kingdom, and Eritrea— and were clearly delighted to officially be able to call Australia home. The are pictured with me after the ceremony, from left to right, Ian Moore, Edward Stalley, Simonetta Zigaldo, Cosmin Farcau, and Luca Barbieri— Cr Kylie Thomas.

Community Resilience GRANTS OPEN

Applications for Council's Community Resilience Grants have now opened.

Community groups, businesses and individuals are invited to apply for funding of up to \$25,000, or \$50,000 with a minimum 10 percent co-contribution, to deliver community-led activities and initiatives that build resilience in our communities

Council's Community Resilience Grants program is funded through the NSW Severe Weather and Flood Event Grant 2022.

Successful grant applications will address community, economic, asset or environmental resilience and contribute to at least one of the following disaster recovery outcomes:

- 1. The needs of vulnerable groups are addressed in disaster recovery
- 2. The community is aware of the disaster recovery processes
- 3. The community can express its changing disaster recovery needs
- 4. Community members are aware of the risks of future disasters
- 5. The community has improved capacity and capability to respond to future disasters
 - 6. Business and not-for-profits have in

place adequate mitigation practices for risks and threats

7. Government, private sector, civil society and organisations are engaged in plans for preparedness and management of the recovery.

Grant applications close Monday, 31 October, 2022.

For further information, and to lodge an online application go to the Building Community Resilience page on Council's website https://www.kyogle.nsw.gov.au/recreation-community/building-community-resilience/. For help and advice, contact Council's Community Resilience Officer Scott Antcliff on 02 6632 1611.

BENCHES SHINE a light on domestic violence

Red benches installed in communities across the Kyogle Local Government Area are sending a message of hope to victims of domestic violence that help is available.

Three red benches recently installed by Council at Bonalbo, Tabulam and Woodenbong join those already in place at Kyogle and are part of a nation-wide campaign to end domestic violence in Australia.

The aim of the red benches is to get people talking about domestic violence and



its prevalence in the community while also raising awareness that help is available.

If you or someone you know is experiencing domestic violence, help is available:

 Kyogle Family Support Service phone 6632 1044

- Help to stay safe or leave phone 1800 RESPECT: 1800 737 732
- The Northern Rivers Community Legal Centre Women's Domestic Violence Court Advocacy Service phone 1300 720 606
- The Northern Rivers Community Legal Centre – Family Law and Domestic Violence legal advice phone 1800 689 889
- Call out family and domestic violence in the community phone 000 or Crimestoppers on 1800 333 000
- MensLine Australia: 1300 78 99 78
- LifeLine: 13 11 14
- Kids Helpline: 1800 55 1800
- Relationships Australia: 1300 364 277



Council forced to triage ROAD REPAIRS

With more than 1200 items of damage plus 70 major landslips across our road and bridge network caused by the catastrophic February/March floods, Council, like an emergency room at a hospital, is triaging its response to this unprecedented natural disaster.

Council does not have the resources, materials or workforce to fix all road failures immediately, so we are focusing on addressing the most critical problems first, while waiting for Natural Disaster Relief Funding to be approved.

So far, Council has been approved \$17 million to fix just 300 of the 1200 major failures.

Immediately after the floods, we gave priority to re-establishing basic access to residents completely cut off and repairing defects that could be life threatening such as landslides.

Our second priority was providing access to agribusiness reliant on feed and other deliveries to maintain animal welfare (such as piggeries, poultry farms, and feedlots) or milk retrieval from dairy farms.

With disaster relief funding starting to come in, Council is now turning its focus to all-wheel-drive and heavy vehicle access across the road network.

We are starting with our high traffic regional roads that link our communities, then moving on to major collector-catchment roads that service a locality, school bus routes, and then local access roads (small, low traffic dead end roads that service a small number of residents).

Council is also doing what it can, with



the resources available, to undertake pothole patching when possible. However, while roads with numerous potholes are an inconvenience and the cause of discomfort and driver frustration, they are not generally considered dangerous if negotiated at an appropriate speed. In some localised cases, an appropriate speed may be as slow as a crawl.

While Council continues with the mammoth task of rebuilding our damaged road network, we are asking people to adjust their driving to take into account potential hazards. That means slowing down, allowing more time to undertake journeys, avoiding non-essential travel and being aware that there could be a major defect hidden around any corner. The sheer number of road issues means Council is unable to signpost all hazards.

Council would like to thank the many residents who have reported issues across our road network since the floods. The information has been essential in ensuring Council's effective response to the unfold-

ing disaster. Due to the incredibly high number of reports/submissions we have received, it's not been possible for us to respond to every person. However, if you want a formal written response, or who wish to speak to someone about your issues, then contact the Council's Customer Service team on 02 6632 1611 and ask for that follow up.

We have come a long way since the flood on 28 February, thanks to our incredible staff across all Council departments, local contractors who have been working alongside our work crews, our community who have been Council's eyes and ears, and our local and regional emergency services.

But due to the extent of the damage to the road network, it will be several years before all repairs are completed.

This is not ideal, but it is the reality of a natural disaster of this kind. We ask our community for their ongoing patience and understanding as we continue the recovery over the coming months and years.

FOGO TO BE diverted from landfill

recycling services as all other Northern Rivers councils including Tweed, Byron, Ballina, Lismore, Richmond Valley and Clarence Valley.

It is estimated that the new threebin service will only cost households an extra \$4 per week . This is because the new service also will result in savings as diversion of FOGO from landfill will reduce the amount of waste levy Council pays to the EPA annually and increase the lifespan of the current landfill.

Council has been successful in obtaining a \$500,000 grant from the Environmental Protection Agency's Organics Infrastructure Fund to assist in implementing the FOGO service.

More information about the new service, including education materials to assist ratepayers to use the new three-bin service correctly, will be provided in early 2023.



The new three-bin waste service will reduce the amount of waste going to landfill and increase the lifespan of the Kyogle landfill.



REGISTERING

your pet is the law

There is an increasing number of people in the local government area who are not registering their dogs.

Residents are reminded that if you are keeping a dog on your property you are required to microchip and register it by the age of six months.

Registering your pet is the law and also ensures that if your pet gets lost, they can be safely and quickly returned to you, provided your contact details are up to date.

And the good news is that it is now easier than ever to register your pet:

- 1. Online Registrations can be completed online via the NSW Registry (https:// www.petregistry.nsw.gov.au/#/) or Service NSW using your MyServiceNSW Account (https:// www.service.nsw.gov.au/)
- 2. Over the counter You can also register your pet in person at any Service NSW Centre or at Council's Administration Centre by completing a simple form.

Please note that a once only lifetime regis-

tration fee applies (see below for current fees). You can claim a reduced registration fee in certain circumstances (eg if your dog has been desexed by six months of age, you are a pensioner) but you must provide proof as required on the registration form.

Fees

- Animal is not desexed or desexed after relevant age – \$234
- Animal is desexed by relevant age - \$69
- Animal is owned by a pensioner-\$29
- Animal is working dog on a farm- nil

If Council finds that your dog isn't microchipped and registered, you will receive a letter from Council providing you 21 days to

If the NSW Companion Animal Register still shows your animal as unregistered after this period, Council will issue you with a penalty notice of \$330 per animal.

As you can see the cost of registration is much less than the fine amount, so please make sure you register your dog when requested.

Council urges all pet owners to take their



responsibilities seriously and ensure their dogs are identified and registered.

If you require further information about your responsibilities as a pet owner, you can find a range of information on the NSW Office of Local Government website (www.olg.nsw.gov.au).

Alternatively, please contact Council's Planning and Environmental Services Department on (02) 6632 1611 for further advice.

Community Assistance GRANTS OPEN

Applications for grants under Kyogle Council's Community Assistance Fund have now opened.

The fund provides one-off grants of up to \$1,000 for organisations and \$500 for individuals. Grants of up to \$5,000 are available for projects with matched funding.

Applications close at 4pm on Monday, 31 October, 2022.

You can apply directly through this online link https:// www.kyogle.nsw.gov.au/formsapplications/online-forms-andapplications/application-for-financialassistance

You can find the guidelines and an application form you can download through this link https:// www.kyogle.nsw.gov.au/recreationcommunity/community-support/apply-for -financial-assistance

Free energy audits for **BUSINESSES**

Kyogle Council is partnering with The Green Guys Group to offer free audits for LED lighting and solar to businesses throughout the Kyogle local government area (LGA).

The LED lighting audit is open to all businesses, however the solar audit is only available to businesses with a minimum daily energy consumption of 100kw/hr per day.

As part of the audit, the Green Guys Group, one of Australia's largest renewable energy companies, will provide participating businesses with a tailored of site energy usage, current cost of energy, savings which could be generated by a renewable upgrade, rebates payable to the site owner, a payment plan (if required) and need to provide all of the above plus a other details.

To register your interest in a LED lighting audit and/or a solar audit please email Kyogle Council at



judy.faulks@kyogle.nsw.gov.au by 29 July 2022 providing your business name, street address, contact name and contact phone number.

You will then be contacted by The Green Guys Group to organise a site visit.

In advance of a site visit and to enable The Green Guys Group assessors to create accurate proposals, businesses seeking a LED lighting audit will need to provide the following information to them via email: business name and ABN; a full (all pages) business case which provides a full analysis copy of a recent electricity bill (pre-COVID); street address; and building floor plan (if available).

> Businesses wanting a solar audit will Google Maps image of the roof to be used for solar and roof type (material). For further information contact Judy Faulks by email or phone 6632 1611.



THREE NEW bridges built in June

June saw the opening of bridges on Gooleys Road, Mahoneys Lane, and Saunders Road, along with the long-awaited bridge on Old Tweed Road which has returned that road to a loop road. Bridges were commenced on Asperys Road, Castille Road, Brumby Plains Road, and Bingeebeebra Road with work continuing on the bridge replacement on Walsh Road.

With much lower rainfall in June, Council was able to make good progress on the pavement works on Bruxner Highway at Mallanganee Range.

The lower section of that project is well underway and should be sealed at the beginning of July. There is also a Transport for NSW crew on site

carrying out stabilizing and reinforcing where landslips have undermined the highway.

Other road improvement projects in June included Council carrying out asphalt surfacing on Roxy Lane between Geneva Street and Anzac Drive and a Roads and Maritime Services re-sheeting project on Summerland Way at the northern approach to Kyogle near the showarounds.



COUNCIL TO CONDUCT CCTV inspections of stormwater pipes

Council will be undertaking a significant amount of stormwater pipe CCTV inspections around the local government area over the next couple of months.

All residents should be aware that while this work is carried out, they may see Council staff and contractors in various locations in towns and villages in our LGA undertaking these works.

Residents who live near a stormwater access pit or have a stormwater access pit in their backyard should also be aware that Council may need to get to it. Further information will be given to specific residents closer to the date of access.

Please contact Council on 6632 1611 if you have any questions.



More support provided for **FLOOD VICTIMS**

Residents living permanently in caravan parks and retirement villages and residents of multiple tenancies can now apply for the NSW Government's Back Home Grant, helping restore flood-damaged property and replace essential items.

Changes to the Back Home Grant guidelines mean that:

- Permanent residents of caravan parks and retirement villages who own their dwellings, whether fixed or movable, are now eligible to apply for the \$20,000 owner occupier grant;
- Tenants who have lease agreements for a dwelling that is on the same land as another eligible dwelling (for example, a granny flat) will be able to apply for the \$5,000 tenants' grant; and
- Tenants with a lease agreement in a dwelling that has been divided into multiple self-contained residences, but not formally through a subdivision or strata process, will be able to apply for the \$5,000 tenants' grant.

For more information about flood support, contact Service NSW on 13 77 88, visit www.nsw.gov.au/floods or speak to Recovery Centre staff.

Rate relief

The NSW Government will also pay the 2022-23 Council rates for flood affected residential, commercial and farm ratepayers.

Ratepayers whose main premises has been assessed as damaged by the SES in the initial damage assessment or who have made a successful claim for support for equivalent damage through Service NSW are automatically eligible.

The funding will be provided through Service NSW and rates payments will be made directly to council on ratpayers' behalf.

Service NSW will administer the program and eligible ratepayers will receive the relief ers can access \$5,000 in assistance upautomatically and do not have to contact Council to apply. Correspondence will come from the NSW Government in the coming weeks to confirm eligibility.

not receive relief should apply to the Flood Property Assessment Program administered by Service NSW at https://www.nsw.gov.au/

floods/financial-support/propertyassessment-fags

Eligible ratepayers will not need to take any action. Please note the relief will cover rates only and will not cover waste, sewer or water charges.

Rural Landholders Grant

Funding of up to \$25,000 is now available to flood-affected rural landholders who do not qualify for existing programs because they do not meet the 50% of income from primary production requirement.

The Rural Landholders Grant is for landholders who have holdings of at least 10ha of rural land and receive at least \$20,000 in income from primary production per

Once approved, eligible primary producfront, with a further \$20,000 in financial assistance available thereafter upon submission of valid tax invoices.

For further information go to https:// Those who believe they are eligible and do www.raa.nsw.gov.au/disaster-assistance/ storm-and-flood-programs/RLG-feb-2022. Applications must be lodged by 20 September 2022.

Applications sought for Roxy's **2023 PROGRAM**

Applications for Council's Roxy Gallery 2023 exhibition program are now open.

Deadline for applications is 9 September 2022.

The Roxy Gallery is a contemporary art space, keen to support emerging and established artists living in the Northern Rivers Region and beyond.

Proposals from artists at all stages of their careers are being sourced for our exhibition

program based on shows running from 4-6 weeks, commencing from February 2023.

Applications are assessed by a panel of artindustry peers and all applications are considered on merit, based on support material, images and text submitted with the application crit eria.

An application form can be sourced online at kyogle.nsw.gov.au/recreation-community/community-facilities/roxy-gallery/ or for more detailed information on making an application contact roxygal-lery@kyogle.nsw.gov.au



Art from West of the Range ON EXHIBITION

'Abstraction and Other' is the exhibition for July at Council's Roxy Gallery.

The Woodenbong Arts Group along with the Bonalbo Artists' Alliance are bringing together a selection of works from their members that focus on abstraction.

A host of West of the Range artists have come together to present an exhibition that focuses on the concept of abstraction, freeing themselves from representational to presenting artworks open to the viewers interpretation.

'Abstraction and Other' will be on exhibit until July 31 providing visitors to the Roxy Gallery with a wonderful opportunity to view a variety of works that allows the viewer to be the interrupter.

A special feature of the exhibition will be the late Bazz Hart's piece titled, 'A Work In Progress'.

Bazz was a longtime contributor to our region with his magnificent puppetry making and performing talents. He had been working on revamping 'Abe the Clown', a character for a movie about buskers in Lismore.

'A Work In Progress' consists of a working tricycle and hand carved horses, a unicorn, and a chime facade to create a working merry-qo-round.

Meanwhile, on Saturday 23 July at 1pm performance artist, Jayne Miller, will be launching her new book, 'the Writings' at the gallery.

There will be a book signing, along with an artist's talk on Jayne's multidisciplinary arts practice as a performer, filmmaker, poet and musician.



Rocks, Adventure Bay by Terry Mann will form part of the Abstraction and Other exhibition at Council's Roxy Gallery In July.

PROJECTIONS AND LIVE

music light up Tabulam, Bonalbo

Tabulam and Bonalbo held their own versions of Sydney's light-filled VIVID thanks to the support and creative direction of RealArtWorks Inc.

With the help of a Bush Fire Recovery Grant, RealArtWorks lit up the Tabulam community hall with live music and a fantastic projection show in association with the Festival of Place and Tabulam Bridge Community Festival.

RealArtWorks then moved on to Bonalbo to celebrate local talent in the Bonalbo Bright Light evening of live performance, projection and community celebration.

Both events saw RealArtWorks working with local artist Marion Conrow to collect images in the community to create large scale projections and which told a colorful story of the two communi-



The interior of the Tabulam Community Hall is lit up with large scale projections as part of Festival of Place and Tabulam Bridge Festival.

ties. Both events showed that you do not need to go to the city to experience amazing musical and artistic talent.



SEMITONES TO

hold benefit concert

Come banish the winter blues with some stirring song at the *Kyogle Semitones* Benefit Concert on Saturday July 23 at 2pm.

Kyogle's own community choir, a glorious blend of upward of 20 voices, will perform a program of thrilling variety, featuring everything from jaunty sea shanties and rhythmic African and Maori folk tunes to the noble inspiration of Beethoven's *Ode to Joy*.

Choir director Fiona Kerr has even enlisted some of her students to swell the choir in the joyful Beethoven.

The concert is entitled *Song of Songs* after the Song of Solomon from the Book of

Psalms. Its sensuous poetry provides the lyrics for two of the afternoon's songs. There is transporting church music from the Renaissance, a favourite Handel aria, Where e'er you walk and the famous Chorus of the Hebrew Slaves by Verdi. Ennio Morricone, composer of the popular Gabriel's Oboe" from the movie The Mission, contributes a dreamy piece called My Fantasy.

Sharing the concert stage will be noted Lismore tenor soloist Geof Webb, with more Handel as well as a Noel Coward-crowd pleaser, and Lismore band *Black Train* playing old time Hillbilly and Gospel.

The concert proceeds will benefit the Lismore Flood Relief Effort and Kyogle

Community Centre (formerly Kyogle Senior Citizens Centre).

Afterwards, there will be a warming supper for a gold coin donation.

A raffle is to be drawn with great prizes, including a hamper from Swan Bay Markets. Raffle tickets will be available prior to the concert at Semitones Choir street stalls...

The concert will be held at the Kyogle Memorial Institute Hall (corner of Summerland Way and Stratheden Street) at 2pm, with doors open at 1.30pm. Admission will be cash only and will cost \$10 a person and \$20 for a family. Patrons will be able to make personal donations toward the concert beneficiaries during the afternoon.

LIBRARY NEWS

Wrap workshops

Two free Beeswax Wrap Making Workshops will be held at the Kyogle library on Thursday, 14 July.

North East Waste is conducting the Council-sponsored workshops.

The first workshop will be held from 1-1.45pm and is open to children aged 5-12 years. It will be held in the outdoor patio area of the library (inside library if wet weather).

The second workshop will be held from 2-3pm and is open to all ages. It will also be held in the outdoor patio area.

Bookings from both workshops are essential and can by made by contacting library staff on 6632 1134. Bookings close on July 13.

*All Children attending the second workshop must be under the supervision of an adult at all times

Seed library

Check out the fabulous Seed library next time you visit Kyogle library.



Library members can have three free packets of seeds each time they visit the li-

brarv.

You can also donate seeds from your own garden to help share with the community, and grow and diversify the seed library.

Children's Services

Read, rhyme and romp: This program is held every Friday from 10.30-11am during school terms. This is for birth to three-year-olds; and older siblings are welcome.

Playdough Playtime: Is now held on the third Wednesday of every month during school terms from 10.30-11am. This program is for pre-schoolers ages - older siblings welcome. (Please note the change of day.)

LEGO Club: This ever popular program is held from 3.30-4pm on the third Wednesday of every month during school terms. It is for school-aged children. (Please note the change of day.)

Saturday Parents and Kids Club: Is held on alternate Saturdays from 10.30-11.30am during school terms. This program is for 5-12 years. The next Kids Club event is scheduled for 23 July 2022. Please note parental participation encouraged and supervision required as this program provides unstructured sessions with simple craft and LEGO trays.

Adult Programs

Kyogle library Book Discussion Group: Held on the third Tuesday of each month from 10.30-11.30am. A free cuppa provided to all participants. Adult colouring-in Group: Held every second Friday and fourth Wednesday of each month starting at 10.30am. A free cuppa provided to all participants.

Tech Savvy: Free tech assistance available for adults, 15-30 minutes sessions by appointment only. Please phone 6632 1134 to book a session.

In BRIEF

Farmers Market

The Kyogle Farmers' Market is held on Saturday mornings in Stratheden Street, Kyogle.

For further information or to book a stall phone Robert on 0408 278 685 or Anne on 6632 1851.

Kyogle Bazaar

The Kyogle Bazaar is held on the fourth Saturday of the month at the Kyogle Amphitheatre. The next Bazaar will be held on Saturday, 23 July from 9am-2pm.

Bonalbo SOS AGM

The Bonalbo SOS Progress Association will hold its Annual General Meeting on Monday 18 July from 7pm at the Bonalbo Bowling Club.

All welcome and encouraged to attend.

Visitor guide launched

Council is pleased to announce the 2022 edition of the Kyogle Visitor Guide is now available. Keep your eyes peeled for hard copy editions in and around Kyogle and villages or you can access it online here https://e.issuu.com/embed.html?definal_vg_2022-issu&u=wildhoneycreative.

Floods light the way for WEED INVASION

Floods can bring about rapid changes to landscapes and light the way for opportunistic weed species to move in.

Weeds can travel through floodwater via seed or vegetatively and may travel huge distances from the original parent plant.

For this reason, Rous County Council is encouraging all landholders who have been flood affected, and those on highrisk pathways such as roads and watercourses, to be vigilant in checking their property for new weeds.

Weeds may take up to 12 months or even longer in some cases to become reestablished so it is important to maintain regular weed checks on yourproperty over the coming months.

You can get on top of weeds by:

 Monitoring areas inundated by flood water over the next 12 months (at least). Some weeds may not be visible until a year or two after the flood. If you do find new weeds that you can't identify, get in touch with Rous County Council or Local Land Services to help with early identification, before they spread further.

- Weed propagules (seed or vegetative parts) can be readily dispersed in flood waters. For example, Job'stears, Monkey's comb and Frogbit all grow along creeklines and may have been dispersed by the recentfloods.
- Weed seeds can easily attach to vehicles and equipment in the muddy conditions after a flood. Ensure that vehicles and equipment, including those of contractors and advisors, are clean and free of weeds before entering or leaving your property. Consider providing a designated wash down area for this purpose.
- Pastures or crops may be left disturbed after the flood a reduction of ground cover can allow weeds to grow and become established.
- If you have moved stock to higher ground or to different properties during the flood, be careful not to spread weeds from these holding areas when



you return stock to the flood impacted areas.

Keep an eye out for weeds in fodder.
 Many agricultural weeds present in
 Queensland threaten our biosecurity
 in the Northern Rivers. Parthenium
 and Black knapweed are two to be on
 the look-out for.

Council MEETINGS

The next two Ordinary Council meetings will be held on Monday 11 July and Monday 8 August, 2022 at 2pm. Ordinary meetings are held on the second Monday of every month except January and June. Meetings start at 2pm and are held at the Kyogle Council Chambers, 1 Stratheden Street, Kyogle. The first item of general business is Public Forum, which provides an opportunity for the public to speak to Council on items of business on the agenda. To request to speak at the Public Forum, you should email council@kyogle.nsw.gov.au or phone 6632 1611 at least two hours before the start of the meeting.

REGIONAL ROADS INFORMATION www.myroadinfo.com.au



Council contact and info

RECYCLING FACILITIES

All Council waste facilities have recycling capabilities (if separated) and can recover oil, paper, cardboard, steel, aluminium, glass, and plastic at no charge.

The waste facility hours of operation are: Kyogle: 7.30am-12pm Monday to Friday

9am-4pm Saturday & Sunday

Woodenbong: Tuesday & Saturday 9am-4pm Bonalbo: Wednesday & Saturday 9am-4pm Mallanganee: Thursday & Sunday 9am-4pm

* All Council waste facilities are closed on public holidays



A WARD

Cr Kylie Thomas (Mayor) 0428 919 496 crkylie.thomas@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

Cr Hayden Doolan 0402 097 185

crhayden.doolan@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

Cr Janet Wilson

0419 600 848

crjanet.wilson@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

B WARD

Cr John Burley

6632 1436 or 0437 252 376 crjohn.burley@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

Cr Robert Cullen

0408 278 685

crrobert.cullen@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

Cr Maggie May

0499 551 714

crmaggie.may@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

C WARD

Cr Tom Cooper (Deputy Mayor)

0437 562 887

crtom.cooper@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

Cr Danielle Mulholland

0438 931 425

crdanielle.mulholland@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

Cr James Murray

0427 581 074

crjames.murray@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

PO BOX 11, 1 Stratheden Street, Kyogle, NSW, 2474
Telephone: 02 6632 1611, After hours emergency: 02 6626 6800
Facsimile: 02 6632 2228, Email: council@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

Website: www.kyogle.nsw.gov.au
Facebook: www.facebook.com/KyogleCouncil

KYOGLE COUNCIL HOURS 8.30AM-4PM
MONDAY TO FRIDAY